
Jesuit Attempts to Destabilize Popular
Government

This is from The Secret Terrorists by Bill Hughes. If the Jesuits were that
powerful in the 19th century, just think how much power they have now in the
21st! But they also failed many times. God foiled their plans and will
continue to do so. As the scripture says, “What shall we then say to these
things? If God be for us, who can be against us?” – Romans 8:31

CHAPTER 3 PRESIDENTS HARRISON, TAYLOR, AND BUCHANAN

William Henry Harrison was elected to the Presidency of the United States in
the year 1841. He was already well up in years at 67, but he was very healthy
and robust. All who knew him felt that he would have no problem going through
his full four years in office. However, just thirty-five days after taking
the oath of office, President Harrison was dead on April 4, 1841. Most, if
not all, encyclopedias will tell you that he died of pneumonia after giving
his inaugural address in the severe cold of Washington, D.C., but that is not
correct. He did not die of pneumonia.

When Harrison came to office a very tense situation existed in the country.
Trouble was brewing between the North and the South over the issue of
slavery. There was contention over the annexation of Texas, whether it would
be admitted free or slave. An attempt had been made on President Jackson’s
life just six years before. Harrison took office a short twenty years before
the Civil War. The influence of the Jesuits was weighing heavily upon
America.

As we have already seen, the Congresses at Vienna, Verona, and Chieri, were
determined to destroy popular government wherever it was found. The prime
target was the United States and the destruction of every Protestant
principle. The despicable Jesuits were ordered to carry out this destruction.

Andrew Jackson faced the onslaught of the Jesuits via the political mine
fields of John C. Calhoun and the financial wizardry of Nicholas Biddle.
William Henry Harrison had also refused to go along with the Jesuits’ goals
for America. In his inaugural address he made these comments:

“We admit of no government by divine right, believing that so far as power is
concerned, the beneficent Creator has made no distinction among men; that all
are upon an equality, and that the only legitimate right to govern, is upon
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the expressed grant of power from the governed.” — Burke McCarty, The
Suppressed Truth About the Assassination of Abraham Lincoln, Arya Varta
Publishing, p. 44.

By that statement, President Harrison had just incurred the deadly wrath of
the Jesuits.

“With these unmistakable words President Harrison made his position clear; he
hurled defiance to the Divine Right enemies of our Popular Government. [Burke
McCarty is talking about Rome when she says that.] Aye, he did more — for
those were the words that signed his death warrant. Just one month and five
days from that day, President Harrison lay a corpse in the White House. He
died from arsenic poisoning, administered by the tools of Rome. The Jesuit
oath had been swiftly carried out: “
“I do further promise and declare that I will, when opportunity presents,
make and wage, relentless war, secretly or openly, against all heretics,
Protestants and Liberals, as I am directed to do, to extirpate them and
exterminate them from the face of the earth…. That when the same cannot be
done openly, I will secretly use the poison cup regardless of the honor,
rank, dignity or authority of the person or persons… whatsoever may be their
condition in life, either public or private, as I at any time may be directed
so to do by an agent of the Pope or Superior of the Brotherhood of the Holy
Faith of the Society of Jesus.” — Ibid. pp. 44, 46.

For nearly a thousand years, the Roman Catholic popes felt that they ruled by
divine right, that their power had come directly from God, and that all men
were to bow to their authority and control. If a ruler would not submit his
position and the country he ruled into the hands of the Pope, then that
person had no right to rule. When Harrison stated that, “we admit of no
government by divine right,” he was declaring that he and the United States
were in no way going to submit to the pope’s control. To the pope and his
heinous Jesuits, this was a slap in the face that they felt must be dealt
with immediately.

It was not Harrison alone that had rejected Rome’s authority, for he was
simply stating what the Declaration of Independence and the Constitution had
declared before him. Our Republic totally refused the control that the pope
and the Jesuits were trying to apply. When a nation, church, or individual,
refuses to submit to the authority of the papacy, they are finished. Unless
God intervenes, the lives of those opposing the papacy will be terminated.

This concept is completely foreign to the thinking of people who have lived
under a free, constitutional government. The inalienable rights to worship
God according to the dictates of one’s own conscience and a government
without a king, are taken for granted in the United States today. We don’t
realize that Harrison’s statement was a dagger aimed at the heart of the
papacy’s existence. Another ruler who refused to be dictated to by the papacy
was Queen Elizabeth of England. She was one of Henry the Eighth’s daughters
and ruled England from 1558 to 1603. She ascended the throne following the
death of her half-sister, ‘Bloody Mary,’ who ruled England from 1553 to 1558.
Mary had been a Catholic sovereign, but Elizabeth was a Protestant.



“After her accession, Elizabeth wrote to Sir Richard Crane, the English
ambassador in Rome, to notify the people of her accession. But she was
informed by ‘His Holiness’ that England was a fief [servant or slave] of the
‘Holy See,’ that Elizabeth had no right to assume the crown without his
permission, that she was not born in lawful wedlock, and could not therefore
reign over England; that her safest course was to renounce all claims to the
throne, and submit herself entirely to his will; then he would treat her as
tenderly as possible. But, if she refused his ‘advice,’ he would not spare
her! She declined the pope’s advice, and the hatred of Pius and his
successors was assured.” — J.E.C. Shepherd, The Babington Plot, Wittenburg
Publications, p. 46.

Queen Elizabeth wisely rejected the assumed ‘Divine Right’ of the papacy to
rule over and control the throne of England. Because of this there were at
least five attempts to assassinate her. These attempts all failed because she
had a superb secret service group, and her life was saved.

When the papacy realized that all their efforts to assassinate Elizabeth had
failed, they turned to one of their Catholic sons, Phillip the Second of
Spain. In 1580 the papacy arranged for Spain to invade England.

“Later on it was Pope Sixtus X who promised Philip of Spain a million scudi
to assist in equipping his ‘Invincible Armada’ to destroy the throne of
Elizabeth, and the only condition the pope made in bestowment of his gift:
‘he should have the nomination of the English sovereign, and that the kingdom
should become a fief of the church.’” — Ibid, p. 47.

The famous Spanish Armada was sent to crush England because Elizabeth would
not give her throne and kingdom to the pope. For thirty years, the Jesuits
tried to kill Elizabeth, but failed. Finally, they conspired with Phillip the
Second of Spain to annihilate her with the Armada.

“We charge the popes of the ‘succession’ with being the prime movers in the
entire adult life of Elizabeth to deliberately destroy her and her kingdom,
forcing England’s return to the domination of their evil, enslaving system,
called the ‘Roman Catholic Church.’ Not only was the pope the prime mover of
the seditious intrigues in England, but he was the mainspring of the ongoing
treachery.
The pope insisted on exercising absolute authority and sovereignty over all
kings and princes, and dared to assume the prerogatives of Deity in wielding
his ‘spiritual’ and ‘temporal’ swords.” — Ibid, pp. 98, 99. (emphasis added).

Likewise, as William Henry Harrison took his oath to become the President of
the United States, the Jesuits saw a man that openly opposed them and their
plans. Unfortunately, President Harrison was poisoned just thirty five days
into his term of office.

“General Harrison did not die of natural disease — no failure of health or
strength existed — but something sudden and fatal. He did not die of
Apoplexy; that is a disease. But arsenic would produce a sudden effect, and
it would also be fatal from the commencement. This is the chief weapon of the
medical assassin. Oxalic acid, prucic acid, or salts of strychnine, would be



almost instant death, and would give but little advantage for escape to the
murderer. Therefore his was not a case of acute poisoning, when death takes
place almost instantaneously, but of chronic, where the patient dies slowly.
He lived about six days after he received the drug.” — John Smith Dye, The
Adder’s Den, p. 37.

United States Senator Thomas Benton concurs.

“There was no failure of health or strength to indicate such an event, or to
excite apprehension that he would not go through his term with the same vigor
with which he commenced it. His attack was sudden and evidently fatal from
the commencement.” — Senator Thomas Benton, Thirty Years View, volume II, p.
21. (quoted in John Smith Dye’s book, The Adder’s Den, page 36).

William Henry Harrison became the first president to fall a victim of the
Jesuits in their attempt to take over the United States, destroy the
Constitution, and install the papacy as the supreme ruler in America. If any
U.S. President or any other leader refused to take orders from the Jesuits,
they too, would be targets of assassination. Zachary Taylor refused to go
along with the destruction of America and he was the next to fall.

Taylor was known as a great military man. His friends called him ‘Old Rough
and Ready.’ He came to the White House in 1848 and sixteen months later, he
was dead.

“…. they used the invasion of Cuba as the test for President Taylor, and had
their plans ready to launch their nefarious scheme in the early part of his
administration, but from the very beginning President Taylor snuffed out all
hope of its consummation during his term.” — Burke McCarty, The Suppressed
Truth About the Assassination of Abraham Lincoln, Arya Varta Publishing, p.
47.

Here is what would have happened if Zachary Taylor had invaded Cuba. There
was Catholic Austria, Catholic Spain, Catholic France and England all
waiting, ready to do battle with the United States of America if he had
invaded Cuba. What chance would this young republic have had against the
united powers of Catholic Europe at that time? The papacy well understood
this and that is why they pushed Taylor so hard to invade.

Taylor committed another ‘crime’ against Rome. He spoke passionately about
the preservation of the Union. The Jesuits were striving hard to split the
nation in two, and the President was trying hard to keep it together. Jesuit
agent, John C. Calhoun, visited the Department of State, and requested the
president to say nothing in his forthcoming message about the Union. But
Calhoun had little influence over Taylor, for after his visit the following
remarkable passage was added to Taylor’s speech,

“Attachment to the Union of States should be fostered in every American
heart. For more than half a century during which kingdoms and empires have
fallen, this Union has stood unshaken…. In my judgment its dissolution would
be the greatest of calamities and to avert that should be the steady aim of
every American. Upon its preservation must depend our own happiness and that



of generations to come. Whatever dangers may threaten it, I shall stand by it
and maintain it in its integrity to the full extent of the obligations
imposed, and power conferred upon me by the Constitution. — John Smith Dye,
The Adder’s Den, pp. 51, 52.

McCarty picks up the story from here,

“There was no quibbling in this. The pro slavery leaders had nothing to count
on in Taylor, therefore they decided on his assassination…
“The arch-plotters, fearing that suspicion might be aroused by the death of
the President early in his administration, as in the case of President
Harrison, permitted him to serve one year and four months, when on the fourth
of July, arsenic was administered to him during a celebration in Washington
at which he was invited to deliver the address. He went in perfect health in
the morning and was taken ill in the afternoon about five o’clock and died on
the Monday following, having been sick the same number of days and with
precisely the same symptoms as was his predecessor, President Harrison. —
Burke McCarty, The Suppressed Truth About the Assassination of Abraham
Lincoln, Arya Varta Publishing, p. 48.
“The slave power [the Jesuits] had now sufficient reason to count him as an
enemy, and his history gave them to understand that he never surrendered.
Those having slavery politically committed to their care had long before
sworn that no person should ever occupy the Presidential chair that opposed
their schemes in the interest of slavery. They resolved to take his life….
“This the slave power [the Jesuits] understood, and they determined to serve
him as they had previously served General Harrison; and only waited a
favorable opportunity to carry out their hellish intent. The celebration of
the 4th of July was near at hand; and it was resolved to take advantage of
that day, and give him the fatal drug.” — John Smith Dye, The Adder’s Den,
pp. 52,53.

Six years later James Buchanan, a Pennsylvania Democrat, was elected
president. James Buchanan had wined and dined with the Southerners and it
appeared as though he would go along with their desires.

“The new president proved himself a decided ‘Trimmer.’ (a person who modifies
a policy or position especially out of expediency) Although he was a Northern
man, he had strongly courted the Southern leaders and given them to
understand that he was ‘With them heart and soul,’ in short, he double-
crossed them…
“The gentleman had had his ear to the ground evidently and had heard the
rumble of the Abolitionists’ wheels…. He coolly informed them that he was
President of the North, as well as of the South. This change of attitude was
indicated by his very decided stand against Jefferson Davis and his party,
and he made known his intention of settling the question of Slavery in the
Free States to the satisfaction of the people in those States.” — Burke
McCarty, The Suppressed Truth About the Assassination of Abraham Lincoln,
Arya Varta Publishing, p. 50.

James Buchanan didn’t have to wait long to find out what the Jesuits would do
to him for double-crossing them.



“On Washington’s birthday, Buchanan’s stand became known and the next day he
was poisoned. The plot was deep and planned with skill. Mr. Buchanan, as was
customary with men in his station, had a table and chairs reserved for
himself and friends in the dining room at the National Hotel. The President
was known to be an inveterate tea drinker; in fact, Northern people rarely
drink anything else in the evening. Southern men prefer coffee. Thus, to make
sure of Buchanan and his Northern friends, arsenic was sprinkled in the bowls
containing the tea and lump sugar and set on the table where he was to sit.
The pulverized sugar in the bowls used for coffee on the other tables was
kept free from the poison. Not a single Southern man was affected or harmed.
Fifty or sixty persons dined at the table that evening, and as nearly as can
be learned, about thirty-eight died from the effects of the poison. President
Buchanan was poisoned, and with great difficulty his life was saved. His
physicians treated him understandingly from instructions given by himself as
to the cause of the illness, for he understood well what was the matter.
“Since the appearance of the epidemic, the tables at the National Hotel have
been almost empty.
“Have the proprietors of the Hotel, or clerks, or servants, suffered from it?
If not, in what respect did their diet and accommodations differ from those
of the guests?
“There is more in this calamity than meets the eye. It’s a matter that should
not be trifled with. — The New York Post, March 18, 1857.

James Buchanan was poisoned and almost died. He lived because he knew that he
had been given arsenic poisoning and so informed his doctors. He knew that
the Jesuits poisoned Harrison and Taylor.

The Jesuit Order fulfilled their oath again that they would poison, kill, or
do whatever was necessary to remove those who opposed their plans. From 1841
to 1857, we saw that three Presidents were attacked by the Jesuits as
outlined in the Congresses of Vienna, Verona, and Chieri. Two died and one
barely escaped. They allow nothing to stand in their way of total domination
of America, and the destruction of the Constitution. As they look at America
the priests of Rome have stated,

“We are also determined to take possession of the United States; but we must
proceed with the utmost secrecy.
“Silently and patiently, we must mass our Roman Catholics in the great cities
of the United States, remembering that the vote of a poor journeyman, though
he be covered with rags, has as much weight in the scale of powers as the
millionaire Astor, and that if we have two votes against his one, he will
become as powerless as an oyster. Let us then multiply our votes; let us call
our poor but faithful Irish Catholics from every corner of the world, and
gather them into the very hearts of the cities of Washington, New York,
Boston, Chicago, Buffalo, Albany, Troy, Cincinnati.
“Under the shadows of those great cities, the Americans consider themselves a
giant unconquerable race. They look upon the poor Irish Catholics with
supreme contempt, as only fit to dig their canals, sweep their streets and
work in their kitchens. Let no one awake those sleeping lions, today. Let us
pray God that they continue to sleep a few years longer, waking only to find
their votes outnumbered as we will turn them forever, out of every position



of honor, power and profit!… What will those so-called giants think when not
a single senator or member of Congress will be chosen, unless he has
submitted to our holy father the pope!
“We will not only elect the president, but fill and command the armies, man
the navies, and hold the keys of the public treasury!…
“Then, yes! then, we will rule the United States and lay them at the feet of
the Vicar of Jesus Christ, that he may put an end to their godless system of
education and impious laws of liberty of conscience, which are an insult to
God and man!” — Charles Chiniquy, Fifty Years in the Church of Rome, Chick
Publications, pp. 281,282.

When they say “Vicar of Jesus Christ” they mean the pope.

Roman Catholicism By Lorraine Boettner
Chapter VII Mary Part 1

This is the continuation of the previous chapter Roman Catholicism By
Lorraine Boettner Section Two Chapter VI The Papacy. This chapter is very
long which is why I am dividing it into two parts.

1 Mary’s Place in Scripture

The New Testament has surprisingly little to say about Mary. Her last
recorded words were spoken at the marriage in Cana, at the very beginning of
Jesus’ ministry: “Whatsoever he saith unto you, do it”—then silence. But the
Church of Rome breaks that silence, and from sources entirely outside of
Scripture builds up a most elaborate system of Mary works and Mary devotions.

Following Mary’s appearance at the marriage in Cana, we meet her only once
more during Jesus’ public ministry, when she and His brothers came where He
was speaking to the multitudes, seeking Him, only to draw the rebuke: “Who is
my mother? and who are my brethren? Whosoever shall do the will of my Father
who is in heaven, he is my brother, and sister, and mother” (Matthew
12:46-50). She was present at the cross, where she was committed to the care
of the disciple John for the remainder of her natural life (John 19:25-27).
Finally, in Acts 1:14, she is mentioned as having been with the disciples and
the other women and the Lord’s brethren engaged steadfastly in prayer
immediately after the ascension, but she has no prominent place.

The apostles never prayed to Mary, nor, so far as the record goes, did they
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show her any special honor. Peter, Paul, John, and James do not mention her
name even once in the epistles which they wrote to the churches. John took
care of her until she died, but he does not mention her in any of his three
epistles or in the book of Revelation. We recall that Prime Minister
Churchill used to make it a special point of honor to mention the Queen in
his eloquent public addresses. Imagine the prime Minister of England never
mentioning the Queen in any of his addresses to Parliament or in any of his
state papers!

When the church was instituted at Pentecost there was only one name given
among men whereby we must be saved, that of Jesus (Acts 4:12). Wherever the
eyes of the church are directed to the abundance of grace, there is no
mention of Mary. Surely this silence is a rebuke to those who would build a
system of salvation around her. God has given us all the record we need
concerning Mary, and that record does not indicate that worship or veneration
in any form is to be given to her. How complete, then, is the falsehood of
Romanism that gives primary worship and devotion to her!

2 “Mother of God”

The doctrine of “Mary, the Mother of God,” as we know it today is the result
of centuries of growth, often stimulated by pronouncements of church
prelates. And yet the full-fledged system of Mariolatry is a comparatively
recent development in Roman Catholic dogma. In fact the last one hundred
years have quite appropriately been called the “Century of Mariolatry.”

As late as the fourth century there are no indications of any special
veneration of Mary. Such veneration at that time could begin only if one were
recognized as a saint, and only the martyrs were counted as saints. But since
there was no evidence that Mary had suffered a martyr’s death, she was
excluded from sainthood. Later the ascetics came to be acknowledged as among
the saints. That proved to be the opening age for the sainthood of Mary, for
surely she of all people, it was alleged, must have lived an ascetic life!
The church acknowledged that Christ was born of the virgin Mary. Apocryphal
tradition built on those possibilities, and slowly the system emerged.

The phrase “Mother of God” originated in the Council of Ephesus, in the year
431. It occurs in the Creed of Chalcedon, which was adopted by the council
which met in that city in 451, and in regard to the person of Christ it
declared that He was “born of the Virgin Mary, the Mother of God according to
the manhood”—which latter term means: according to the flesh of human nature.
The purpose of the expression as used by the Council of Ephesus was not to
glorify Mary, but to emphasize the deity of Christ over against those who
denied His equality with the Father and the Holy Spirit. A heretical sect,
the Nestorians, separated the two natures in Christ to such an extent that
they held Him to be two persons, or rather a dual person formed by the union
between the divine Logos and the human person Jesus of Nazareth. They were
accused of teaching that the Logos only inhabited the man Jesus, from which
it was inferred that they held that the person born of Mary was only a man.
It was therefore only to emphasize the fact that the “person” born to Mary
was truly divine that she was called “the Mother of God.”



Hence the term today has come to have a far different meaning from that
intended by the early church. It no longer has reference to the orthodox
doctrine concerning the person of Christ, but instead is used to exalt Mary
to a supernatural status as Queen of Heaven, Queen of the Angels, etc., so
that, because of her assumed position of prominence in heaven, she is able to
approach her Son effectively and to secure for her followers whatever favors
they ask through her. When we say that a woman is the mother of a person we
mean that she gave birth to that person. But Mary certainly did not give
birth to God, nor to Jesus Christ as the eternal Son of God. She was not the
mother of our Lord’s divinity, but only of His humanity. Instead, Christ, the
second person of the Trinity, has existed from all eternity, and was Mary’s
Creator. Hence the term as used in the present day Roman Church must be
rejected.

In the life and worship of the Roman Church there has been a long course of
development, setting forth Mary’s perpetual virginity, her exemption from
original sin and from any sin of commission, and now her bodily assumption to
heaven. In the Roman Church Mary is to her worshippers what Christ is to us.
She is the object of all religious affections, and the source whence all the
blessings of salvation are sought and expected.

The Bible calls Mary the “Mother of Jesus,” but gives her no other title. All
that the Roman Church has to substantiate her worship of Mary is a sheaf of
traditions entirely outside the Bible telling of her appearances to certain
monks, nuns, and others venerated as saints. At first glance the term “Mother
of God” may seem comparatively harmless. But the actual consequence is that
through its use Roman Catholics come to look upon Mary as stronger, more
mature, and more powerful than Christ. To them she becomes the source of His
being and overshadows Him. So they go to her, not to Him. “He came to us
through Mary,” says Rome, “and we must go to Him through her.” Who would go
to “the Child,” even to “the holy Child,” for salvation when His mother seems
easier of access and more responsive? Romanism magnifies the person that the
Holy Spirit wants minimized, and minimizes the person that the Holy Spirit
wants magnified.

Says S. E. Anderson:

“Roman priests call Mary the ‘mother of God,’ a name impossible, illogical,
and unscriptural. It is impossible, for God can have no mother; He is eternal
and without beginning while Mary was born and died within a few short years.
It is illogical, for God does not require a mother for His existence. Jesus
said, ‘Before Abraham was born, I am’ (John 8:58). It is unscriptural, for
the Bible gives Mary no such contradictory name. Mary was the honored mother
of the human body of Jesus—no more—as every Catholic must admit if he wishes
to be reasonable and Scriptural. The divine nature of Christ existed from
eternity past, long before Mary was born. Jesus never called her ‘mother’; He
called her ‘woman’” (Booklet, Is Rome the True Church? p. 20).

And Marcus Meyer says:“

God has no mother. God has always existed. God Himself is the Creator of all
things. Since a mother must exist before her child, if you speak of a ‘mother



of God’ you are thereby putting someone before God. And you are therefore
making that person God. … Mary would weep to hear anyone so pervert the truth
as to call her the mother of her Creator. True, Jesus was God; but He was
also man. And it was only as man that He could have a mother. Can you imagine
Mary introducing Jesus to others with the words: ‘This is God, my Son?’”
(Pamphlet, No Mother).

Furthermore, if the Roman terminology is correct and Mary is to be Called
God’s mother, then Joseph was God’s stepfather; James, Joseph, Simon, and
Judas were God’s brothers; Elizabeth was God’s aunt; John the Baptist was
God’s cousin; Heli was God’s grandfather, and Adam was God’s 59th great
grandfather. Such references to God’s relatives sound more like a page out of
Mormonism than Christianity.

The correct statement of the person of Christ in this regard is: As His human
nature had no father, so His divine nature had no mother.

3 Historical Development

It is not difficult to trace the origin of the worship of the Virgin Mary.
The early church knew nothing about the cult of Mary as it is practiced
today—and we here use the word “cult” in the dictionary sense of “the
veneration or worship of a person or thing; extravagant homage.”

The first mention of the legend about Mary is found in the so-called Proto-
Evangelism of James, near the end of the second century, and presents a
fantastic story about her birth. It also states that she remained a virgin
throughout her entire life. Justin Martyr, who died in 165 compares Mary and
Eve, the two prominent women in the Bible. Irenaeus, who died in 202, says
that the disobedience of the “virgin Eve” was atoned for by the obedience of
the “virgin Mary.” Tertullian, who was one of the greatest authorities in the
ancient church, and who died in 222, raised his voice against the legend
concerning Mary’s birth. He also held that after the birth of Jesus, Mary and
Joseph lived in a normal marriage relationship. The first known picture of
Mary is found in the Priscilla catacomb in Rome and dates from the second
century.

Thus the Christian church functioned for at least 150 years without idolizing
the name of Mary. The legends about her begin to appear after that, although
for several centuries the church was far from making a cult of it. But after
Constantine’s decree making Christianity the preferred religion, the Greek-
Roman pagan religions with their male gods and female goddesses exerted an
increasingly stronger influence upon the church. Thousands of the people who
then entered the church brought with them the superstitions and devotions
which they had long given to Isis, Ishtar, Diana, Athena, Artemis, Aphrodite,
and other goddesses, which were then conveniently transferred to Mary.
Statues were dedicated to her, as there had been statues dedicated to Isis,
Diana, and others, and before them the people kneeled and prayed as they had
been accustomed to do before the statues of the heathen goddesses.

Many of the people who came into the church had no clear distinction in their
minds between the Christian practices and those that had been practiced in



their heathen religions. Statues of pagan gods and heroes found a place in
the church, and were gradually replaced by statues of saints. The people were
allowed to bring into the church those things from their old religions that
could be reconciled with the type of Christianity then developing, hence many
who bowed down before the images of Mary were in reality worshipping their
old gods under a new name. History shows that in several countries Roman
Catholicism has absorbed local deities as saints, and has absorbed local
goddesses into the image of the Madonna. One of the more recent examples is
that of the Virgin of Guadalupe, a goddess worshipped by the Indians in
Mexico, which resulted in a curious mixture of Romanism and paganism, with
sometimes one, sometimes the other predominating—some pictures of the Virgin
Mary now appearing show her without the Child in her arms.

As we have seen, the expression “Mother of God,” as set forth in the decree
of the Council of Ephesus gave an impetus to Mary worship, although the
practice did not become general until two or three centuries later. From the
fifth century on, the Mary cult becomes more common. Mary appears more
frequently in paintings, churches were named after her, and prayers were
offered to her as an intercessor. The famous preacher Chrysostom, who died in
407, resisted the movement wholeheartedly, but his opposition had little
effect in stemming the movement. The Roman Catholics took as their text the
words of the angel to Mary, found in Luke 1:28: “And he came in unto her, and
said, Hail, thou that art highly favored, the Lord is with thee.” It is to be
noted, however, that shortly after the angel spoke to Mary, Elizabeth,
speaking by inspiration of the Holy Spirit, did not say, “Blessed art thou
above women,” but, “Blessed art thou among women” (Luke 1:42). Starting with
the false premise that Mary was above all other women, there developed the
practice of worshipping her.

Invocation of the saints had a similar origin. In the year 610 Pope Boniface
IV first suggested the celebration of an All Saints festival and ordered that
the Pantheon, a pagan temple in Rome that had been dedicated to all the gods,
should be converted into a Christian church and the relics of the saints
placed therein. He then dedicated the church to the Blessed Virgin and all
the martyrs. Thus the worship of Mary and the saints replaced that of the
heathen gods and goddesses, and it was merely a case of one error being
substituted for another.

The spiritual climate of the Middle Ages was favorable to the development of
Mary worship. Numerous superstitions crept into the church and centered
themselves in the worship of the Virgin and the saints. The purely pagan
character of these practices, with dates and manner of observance, can be
traced by any competent historian.

The art of the Middle Ages represented Mary with the child Jesus, Mary as
“mater dolorosa” at the cross, etc. The rosary became popular; poems and
hymns were written in honor of the “god-mother.” Stories of miracles
performed by her started in response to prayers addressed to her.

Also during that period arose the custom of looking to “patron saints,” who
in fact were merely Christianized forms of old pagan gods. In polytheism
everything had its own god—the sea, war, hunting, merchants, agriculture,



etc. After the same fashion there developed the Roman Catholic gallery of
“patron saints” for seamen, soldiers, travelers, hunters, and in modern
times, for fliers, divers, cyclists, artillerymen, etc. This kinship with the
pagan cults explains why Mary worship developed so rapidly after Constantine
made Christianity the official religion.

4 Contrast Between Roman and Protestant Teaching

We are indebted to Dr. Joseph Zacchello, editor of The Convert, Clairton,
Pennsylvania for the following statement concerning Mary’s place in the
Christian church, followed by extracts in one column from Liguori’s book, The
Glories of Mary, and in a parallel column extracts setting forth what the
Bible teaches:

“The most beautiful story ever told is the story of the birth of our Lord
Jesus Christ. And a part of that beautiful story is the account of Mary, the
mother of our Lord.

“Mary was a pure virtuous woman. Nothing is clearer in all the Word of God
than this truth. Read the accounts of Matthew and Luke and you see her as she
is—pure in mind, humble, under the hand of God, thankful for the blessing of
God, having faith to believe the message of God, being wise to understand the
purpose of God in her life.

“Mary was highly favored beyond all other women. It was her unique honor that
she should be the mother of our Lord Jesus Christ. Blessed was Mary among
women. Through her, God gave His most priceless gift to man.

“But, though Mary be worthy of all honor as a woman favored of God beyond all
others, and though she be indeed a splendid, beautiful, godly character, and
though she be the mother of our Lord, Mary can neither intercede for us with
God, nor can she save us, and certainly we must not worship her. There is
nothing clearer in the Word of God than this truth.

Let us notice this truth as it is diligently compared with the teaching of
the Roman Catholic Church and the Word of God. The following quotations are
taken from the book, The Glories of Mary, which was written by Bishop
Alphonse de Liguori, one of the greatest devotional writers of the Roman
Catholic Church, and the Word of God taken from the Douay Version which is
approved by James Cardinal Gibbons, Archbishop of Baltimore. The Editor’s
notice says, ‘Everything that our saint has written is, as it were, a summary
of Catholic tradition on the subject that it treats; it is not an individual
author; it is, so to speak, the church herself that speaks to us by the voice
of her prophets, her apostles, her pontiffs, her saints, her fathers, her
doctors of all nations and ages. No other book appears to be more worthy of
recommendation in this respect than The Glories of Mary.’” (1931 edition;
Redemptorist Fathers, Brooklyn). Note the following deadly parallel:

Mary Is Given the Place Belonging to Christ

Roman Catholic Church:



“And she is truly a mediatress of peace between sinners and God. Sinners
receive pardon by… Mary alone” (pp. 82-83). “Mary is our life. … Mary in
obtaining this grace for sinners by her intercession, thus restores them to
life” (p. 80). “He fails and is LOST who has not recourse to Mary” (p. 94).

The Word of God:

For there is one God, and ONE Mediator of God and men, the man Christ Jesus”
(1 Tim. 2:5). “Jesus saith to him: I am the way, and the truth, and the life.
No man cometh to the Father, but by me” (John 14:6). “Christ… is our life”
(Col. 3:4).

Mary Is Glorified More than Christ

Roman Catholic Church:

“The Holy Church commands a WORSHIP peculiar to MARY” (p. 130). “Many things…
are asked from God, and are not granted; they are asked from MARY, and are
obtained,” for “She… is even Queen of Hell, and Sovereign Mistress of the
Devils” (pp. 127, 141, 143).

The Word of God:

“In the Name of Jesus Christ… For there is no other name under Heaven given
to men, whereby we must be saved” (Acts 3:6, 4:12). His Name is “above every
name… not only in this world, but also in that which is to come” (Eph. 1:21).

Mary Is the Gate to Heaven Instead of Christ

Roman Catholic Church:

“Mary is called… the gate of heaven because no one can enter that blessed
kingdom without passing through HER” (p. 160).
“The Way of Salvation is open to none otherwise than through MARY,” and since
“Our salvation is in the hands of Mary… He who is protected by MARY will be
saved, he who is not will be lost” (pp. 169-170).

The Word of God:

“I am the door. By me, if any man enter in, he shall be saved,” says Christ
(John 10:1,7,9).
“Jesus saith to him, I am the way… no man cometh to the Father but by me”
(John 14:6). “Neither is there Salvation in any other” (Acts 4:12).

Mary Is Given the Power of Christ

Roman Catholic Church:

“All power is given to thee in Heaven and on earth,” so that “at the command
of MARY all obey—even God… and thus… God has placed the whole Church… under
the domination of MARY” (pp. 180-181). Mary “is also the Advocate of the
whole human race… for she can do what she wills with God” (p. 193).



The Word of God:

“All power is given to me in Heaven and in earth,” so that “in the Name of
JESUS every knee should bow,” “that in all things He may hold the primacy”
(Matt. 28:18, Phil. 2:9-11, Col. 1:18).
“But if any man sin, we have an Advocate with the Father, JESUS CHRIST the
Just: and he is the propitiation for our sins” (1 John 2:1-2).

Mary Is the Peace-Maker Instead of Jesus Christ Our Peace

Roman Catholic Church:

Mary is the Peace-maker between sinners and God” (p. 197).

“We often more quickly obtain what we ask by calling on the name of MARY,
than by invoking that of Jesus.” “She… is our Salvation, our Life, our Hope,
our Counsel, our Refuge, our Help” (pp. 254, 257).

The Word of God:

But now in CHRIST JESUS, you, who sometimes were far off, are made nigh by
the blood of Christ. For He is our peace” (Eph. 2:13-14).

“Hitherto you have not asked anything in my name. Ask, and you shall
receive,” for “Whatsoever we shall ask according to His will, He heareth us”
(John 16:23-24).

Mary Is Given the Glory that Belongs to Christ Alone

Roman Catholic Church:

“The whole Trinity, O MARY, gave thee a name… above every other name, that at
Thy name, every knee should bow, of things in heaven, on earth, and under the
earth” (p. 260).

The Word of God:

God also hath highly exalted HIM, and hath given HIM a Name which is above
all names, that in the Name of JESUS every knee should bow, of those that are
in Heaven, on earth, and under the earth” (Phil. 2:9-10).

Liguori, more than any other one person, has been responsible for promoting
Mariolatry in the Roman Church, dethroning Christ and enthroning Mary in the
hearts of the people. Yet instead of excommunicating him for his heresies,
the Roman Church has canonized him as a saint and has published his book in
many editions, more recently under the imprimatur of Cardinal Patrick Joseph
Hays, of New York.

In a widely used prayer book, the Raccolta, which has been especially
indulgenced by several popes and which therefore is accepted by Romanists as
authoritative, we read such as the following:



“Hail, Queen, Mother of Mercy, our Life. Sweetness, and Hope, all Hail! To
thee we cry, banished sons of Eve; to thee we sigh, groaning and weeping in
this vale of tears.”

“We fly beneath thy shelter, O holy Mother of God, despise not our petitions
in our necessity, and deliver us always from all perils, O glorious and
Blessed Virgin.”

“Heart of Mary, Mother of God… Worthy of all the veneration of angels and
men. … In thee let the Holy Church find safe shelter; protect it, and be its
asylum, its tower, its strength.”

“Sweet heart of Mary, be my salvation.”

“Leave me not, My Mother, in my own hands, or I am lost; let me but cling to
thee. Save me, my Hope; save me from hell.”

Also in the Raccolta prayers are addressed to Joseph:

“Benign Joseph, our guide, protect us and the Holy Church.”

“Guardian of Virgins, and Holy Father Joseph, to whose faithful keeping
Christ Jesus, innocence itself, and Mary, Virgin of Virgins, were committed,
I pray and beseech thee by those two dear pledges, Jesus and Mary, that being
preserved from all uncleanness, I may with spotless mind, pure heart, and
chaste body, ever most chastely serve Jesus and Mary. Amen.”

The rosary, which is by far the most popular Roman Catholic ritual prayer,
contains fifty “Hail Mary’s.” The Hail Mary (or Ave Maria) is follows:

“Hail Mary, full of grace, the Lord is with thee; blessed art thou amongst
women, and blessed is the fruit of thy womb, Jesus. Holy Mary, Mother of God,
pray for us sinners, now, and at the hour of our death. Amen.”

5 Mary as an Object of Worship

The devotions to Mary are undoubtedly the most spontaneous of any in the
Roman Catholic worship. Attendance at Sunday mass is obligatory, under
penalty of mortal sin if one is absent without a good reason, and much of the
regular service is formalistic and routine. But the people by the thousands
voluntarily attend novenas for the “Sorrowful Mother.” Almost every religious
order dedicates itself to the Virgin Mary. National shrines, such as those at
Lourdes in France, Fatima in Portugal, and Our Lady of Guadalupe in Mexico,
are dedicated to her and attract millions. The shrine of St. Anne de Beaupre,
in Quebec, the most popular shrine in Canada, is dedicated to Saint Anne, who
according to apocryphal literature was the mother of Mary. Thousands of
churches, schools, hospitals, convents, and shrines are dedicated to her
glory.

It is difficult for Protestants to realize the deep love and reverence that
devout Roman Catholics have for the Virgin Mary. One must be immersed in and



saturated with the Roman Catholic mind in order to feel its heartbeat. Says
Margaret Shepherd, an ex nun:

“No words can define to my readers the feeling of reverential love I had for
the Virgin Mary. As the humble suppliant kneels before her statue he thinks
of her as the tender, compassionate mother of Jesus, the friend and mediatrix
of sinners. The thought of praying to Christ for any special grace without
seeking the intercession of Mary never occurred to me” (My Life in the
Convent, p. 31).

The titles given Mary are in themselves a revelation of Roman Catholic
sentiment toward her. She is called: Mother of God, Queen of the Apostles,
Queen of Heaven, Queen of the Angels, the Door of Paradise, the Gate of
Heaven, Our Life, Mother of Grace, Mother of Mercy, and many others which
ascribe to her supernatural powers.

All of those titles are false. Let us consider just two of them. When she is
called “Queen of the Apostles,” is that an apostolic doctrine? Where is it
found? Certainly it is not in Scripture. When did the apostles elect Mary
their queen? Or when was she appointed by God to be their queen? And the
title “Queen of Heaven” is equally false, or even worse. Heaven has no
“queen.” The only references in Scripture to prayers to the “queen of heaven”
are found in Jeremiah 7:18, 44:17-19,25, where it is severely condemned as a
heathen custom practiced by some apostate Jews. This so-called “queen of
heaven” was a Canaanitish goddess of fertility, Astarte (plural, Ashtaroth)
(Judges 2:13). How shameful to impose a heathen title on Mary, and then to
venerate her as another deity!

How can anyone of the perhaps one hundred million practicing Roman Catholics
throughout the world who desire Mary’s attention imagine that she can give
him that attention during his prayers to her, his wearing her scapulars for
special protection, his marching in parades in her honor, etc., while at the
same time she is giving attention to all others who are praying to her,
attending to her duties in heaven, conducting souls to heaven, rescuing souls
from purgatory, etc.? The average Roman Catholic acts on the assumption that
Mary has the powers of deity. There is nothing in the Bible to indicate that
any departed human being, however good, has any further contact with affairs
on this earth, or that he can hear so much as one prayer from earth. How,
then, can a human being such as Mary hear the prayers of millions of Roman
Catholics, in many different countries, praying in many different languages,
all at the same time? Let any priest or layman try to converse with only
three people at the same time and see how impossible that is for a human
being. They impose on Mary works which no human being can do. How impossible,
how absurd, to impose on her the works which only God can do! Since Mary is
not omnipresent nor omniscient, such prayers and worship are nothing less
than idolatry—that is, the giving of divine honors to a creature. Nowhere in
the Bible is there the slightest suggestion that prayer should be offered to
Mary. If God had intended that we should pray to her, surely He would have
said so. Worship is accorded to the infant Jesus, but never to His mother.
When Jesus was born in Bethlehem, wise men came from the East, and when they
came into the house, they saw the young child with Mary His mother. What did
they do? Did they fall down and worship Mary? Or Joseph? No! We read: “They



fell down and worshipped him” (Matthew 2:11). And to whom did they give their
gifts of gold, frankincense and myrrh? To Mary? Or to Joseph? No! They
presented their gifts to Jesus. They recognized Him, not Mary or Joseph, as
worthy of adoration.

Furthermore, in Old Testament times the Jews prayed to God, but never to
Abraham, or Jacob, or David, or to any of the prophets. There is never the
slightest suggestion that prayers should be offered to anyone other than God.
Nor did the apostles ever ask the early Christians to worship, or venerate,
or pray to Mary or to any other human being.

The objections against prayers to Mary apply equally against prayers to the
saints. For they too are only creatures, infinitely less than God, able to be
at only one place at a time and to do only one thing at a time. How, then,
can they listen to and answer the thousands upon thousands of petitions made
simultaneously in many different lands and in many different languages? Many
such petitions are expressed, not orally, but only mentally, silently. How
can Mary and the saints, without being like God, be present everywhere and
know the secrets of all hearts?

That living saints should pray to departed saints seems on the face of it to
be the very height of the ridiculous. But the fact is that most Roman
Catholics pray to Mary and the saints more than they pray to God. Yet they
cannot explain how departed saints can hear and answer prayers. The endless
prayers to the Virgin and to the countless saints cannot bring one closer to
God. And particularly when we see all the gaudy trappings that are resorted
to in Rome’s distorted version of a glamour queen the whole procedure
becomes, to Protestants, truly abhorrent.

The Roman Church commits grievous sin in promoting the worship of Mary. It
dishonors God, first, by its use of images, and secondly, by giving to a
creature the worship that belongs only to the Creator. We have here merely
another example of Rome’s persistent tendency to add to the divinely
prescribed way of salvation. Romanism sets forth faith and works, Scripture
and tradition, Christ and Mary, as the means of salvation.

Charles Chiniquy, a former priest from Montreal, Canada, who became a
Presbyterian minister, tells of the following conversation between himself
and his bishop when doubts began to assail him regarding the place given to
Mary:

“My lord, who has saved you and me upon the cross?”

He answered, “Jesus Christ.”

“Who paid your debt and mine by shedding His blood; was it Mary or Jesus?”

He said, “Jesus Christ.”

“Now, my lord, when Jesus and Mary were on earth, who loved the sinner more;
was it Mary or Jesus?”

Again he answered that it was Jesus.



“Did any sinner come to Mary on earth to be saved?”

“No.”

“Do you remember that any sinner has gone to Jesus to be saved?”

“Yes, many.”

“Have they been rebuked?”

“Never.”

Do you remember that Jesus ever said to sinners, “Come to Mary and she will
save you?”

“No,” he said.

“Do you remember that Jesus has said to poor sinners, “Come to me?”

“Yes, He has said it.”

“Has He ever retracted those words?”

“No.”

“And who was, then, the more powerful to save sinners?” I asked.

“O, it was Jesus!”

“Now, my lord, since Jesus and Mary are in heaven, can you show me in the
Scriptures that Jesus has lost anything of His desire and power to save
sinners, or that He has delegated this power to Mary?”

And the bishop answered, “No.”

“Then, my lord,” I asked, “why do we not go to Him, and to Him alone? Why do
we invite poor sinners to come to Mary, when, by your own confession she is
nothing compared with Jesus, in power, in mercy, in love, and in compassion
for the sinner?”

To that the bishop could give no answer (Fifty Years in the Church of Rome,
p. 262).

Even to this day the province of Quebec is almost solidly Roman Catholic.
Throughout the province one can scarcely hear the Gospel in any church, or on
any local radio broadcast, or obtain anything but Roman Catholic literature.
Quebec is full of idols. The late pope Pius XII declared that the province of
Quebec was the world’s most Catholic country. But everywhere Mary, and not
Christ, is represented as the only hope of the four million French-Canadians.
And, let it be noticed further, the province of Quebec has the most
illiteracy, the poorest schools, and the lowest standard of living of any
province in Canada.

It is very difficult to convince Roman Catholic people that Christ has won
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for them the right to go directly to God in prayer. They read the Bible but
very little. Instead they fall back on what their priests have taught them,
that to obtain mercy and forgiveness they must cajole some saint, some close
and favored friend of God, to intercede for them. And the most powerful
intercessor of all, of course, is Mary, since she is the mother of Christ.
But the absurd thing about saint worship is that neither Mary nor any of the
others ever promised, when they were living, that they would pray for their
devotees after reaching heaven.

According to New Testament usage, all true Christians are saints. Paul’s
letters to the Ephesians was addressed, “to the saints that are at Ephesus”
(1:1); his letter to the Philippians, “to all the saints that are at
Philippi” (1:1). See also Romans 1:7, 16:15; 1 Corinthians 1:2; 2 Corinthians
1:1. It has well been said, If you want a “saint” to pray for you, find a
true Christian and make the request of him. His prayer will be more effective
than any request that can be made through departed saints. We have no need
for the intercession of Mary, or departed saints, or angels, for we ourselves
have direct access to God through Christ. Furthermore, not only do we have no
single instance in the Bible of a living saint worshipping a departed saint,
but all attempts on the part of the living to make any kind of contact with
the dead are severely condemned (Deuteronomy 18:9-12, Exodus 22:18, Leviticus
20:6, Isaiah 8:19-20).

The Scriptures directly repudiate all saint worship. We have specific
examples of Peter, and Paul, and even of an angel rejecting such worship.
When Peter went to the house of Cornelius in response to the vision that he
had while at prayer on the housetop, we read that “Cornelius met him, and
fell down at his feet, and worshipped him. But Peter raised him up, saying,
Stand up; I myself also am a man” (Acts 10:25-26). Although Peter was one of
the twelve, and had been personally associated with Jesus, he knew that he
had no right to such worship for he was only a man. At Lystra, after Paul had
healed a lame man, the multitude attempted to worship him and Barnabas. We
read: “But when the apostles, Barnabas and Paul, heard of it, they rent their
garments, and sprang forth among the multitude, crying out and saying, Sirs,
why do ye these things? We also are men of like passions with you and bring
you good tidings, that ye should turn from these vain things unto a living
God, who made the heaven and the earth and the sea, and all that in them is”
(Acts 14:14-15). And the apostle John writes concerning his experience on the
island of Patmos: “And when I heard and saw, I fell down to worship before
the feet of the angel that showed me these things. And he saith unto me, See
thou do it not: I am a fellow- servant with thee and with thy brethren the
prophets, and with them that keep the words of this book: worship God”
(Revelation 22:8-9). But how different is the attitude of popes, bishops, and
priests who expect people to kneel before them and to kiss their hands or
rings! The pope allows or expects that under some conditions they shall even
kiss his feet! But what nonsense that is, both on the part of the pope and on
the part of those who submit themselves to such a servile practice!

6 In Romanism Mary Usurps the Place of Christ

A striking phenomenon in Roman Catholicism is the effective way in which they



have caused Mary to usurp the place of Christ as the primary mediator between
God and men. Christ is usually represented as a helpless babe in a manger or
in His mother’s arms, or as a dead Christ upon a cross. The babe in a manger
or in His mother’s arms gives little promise of being able to help anyone.
And the dead Christ upon a cross, with a horribly ugly and tortured face, is
the very incarnation of misery and helplessness, wholly irrelevant to the
needs and problems of the people. Such a Christ might inspire feelings of
pity and compassion but not of confidence and hope. He is a defeated, not a
victorious, Christ. The Roman Church cannot get its people to love a dead
Christ, no matter how many masses are said before Him or how many images are
dedicated to Him. There can be no real love for Christ unless the worshipper
sees Him as his living Savior, who died for him, but who arose, and who now
lives gloriously and triumphantly—as indeed He is presented in Protestantism.
In the Roman Church the people prefer a living Mary to a dead Christ. And the
result is that the center of worship has shifted from Christ to Mary.

Despite all protestations to the contrary, the fact is that the worship,
intercessions, and devotions that are given to Mary obscure the glory of
Christ and cause the church to set forth a system of salvation in which human
merit plays a decisive part. While asserting the deity of Christ, Rome
nevertheless makes Him subservient to the Virgin, and dispenses salvation at
a price through the agency of the priest. This most blessed of women, the
mother of Jesus, is thus made His chief rival and competitor for the loyalty
and devotion of the human heart. In Romanism Mary becomes the executive
director of deity, the one through whom the prayers of the people are made
effective.

Mary has nothing whatever to do with our salvation. All who think she does
are simply deceived. And yet in Romanism probably ten times as much prayer is
directed to her as to Christ. The most popular prayer ritual of Roman
Catholics, the rosary, has ten prayers to Mary for each one directed to God.
The prayer book contains more prayers which are to be offered to Mary and the
saints than to Christ. Mary is unquestionably the chief object of prayer.

7 Mary Represented as More Sympathetic than Jesus

The spiritual climate of the Middle Ages was favorable for the development of
the Mary-cult. Particularly in that age Christ was represented as a Man of
stern wrath, a strict judge, avenging evil with an inexorable justice, while
Mary was clothed with the virtues of lovingkindness and mercy. Where Christ
would demand justice, Mary would extend mercy. The simple believer, who had
been told that God was an angry judge always ready to send the sinner to
hell, wanted to flee to the protection of the tender-hearted and loving Mary.
Even monks who lived ascetic lives and shunned or even hated women as
instruments of their temptation and downfall sought the protection of Mary.

In The Glories of Mary, Liguori pictures Christ as a stern, cruel Judge,
while Mary is pictured as a kind and lovable intercessor. Among other things
Liguori says: “If God is angry with a sinner, and Mary takes him under her
protection, she withholds the avenging arm of her Son, and saves him” (p.
124); “O Immaculate Virgin, prevent thy beloved Son, who is irritated by our
sins, from abandoning us to the power of the devil” (p. 248); and again: “We



often obtain more promptly what we ask by calling on the name of Mary, than
by invoking that of Jesus” (p. 248).

In another instance Liguori teaches that Mary is the Savior of sinners, and
that outside her there is no salvation. He describes an imaginary scene in
which a man burdened with sin sees two ladders hanging from heaven, with
Christ at the head of one and Mary at the other. He attempts to climb the
ladder at which Christ is the head, but when he sees the angry face he falls
back defeated. As he turns away despondent, a voice says to him, “Try the
other ladder.” He does so, and to his amazement he ascends easily and is met
at the top by the blessed virgin Mary, who then brings him into heaven and
presents him to Christ! The teaching is, “What son would refuse the request
of his mother?”

The same reasoning is found among Roman Catholics today. Christ still is
looked upon as a stern judge. But Mary, being a mother, is looked upon as
having a mother’s heart and therefore as more capable of understanding the
problems of her children. She can go to her Son with her requests and
petitions, and He can never refuse to grant any favor that she asks. She is
represented as everywhere present. Romanists are taught to appeal to her with
confidence to allay the fierce judgment of Christ, and to turn His serious
frown into a friendly smile—all of this in spite of the fact that no prayer
by Mary for a sinner can be found anywhere in the New Testament.

But what a travesty it is on Scripture truth to teach that Christ demands
justice, but that Mary will extend mercy! How dishonoring it is to Christ to
teach that He is lacking in pity and compassion for His people, that He must
be persuaded to that end by His mother! When He was on earth it was never
necessary for anyone to persuade Him to be compassionate. Rather, when He saw
the blind and the lame, the afflicted and hungry, He was “moved with
compassion” for them and lifted them out of their distress. He had immediate
mercy on the wicked but penitent thief on the cross, and there was no need
for intercession by Mary although she was there present. His love for us is
as great as when He was on earth; His heart is as tender; and we need no
other intermediary, neither His mother after the flesh, nor any saint or
angel, to entreat Him on our behalf.

8 One Mediator

The Bible teaches that there is but one mediator between God and men. It
says: “For there is one God, one mediator also between God and men himself
man, Christ Jesus” (1 Timothy 2:5). When this verse is understood the whole
system of the Roman Church falls to the ground, for it invalidates the
papacy, the priesthood, and all Mary worship. Other verses which teach the
same truth are:

“I am the way, and the truth, and the life: no one cometh unto the Father,
but by me” (John 14:6).

“And in none other is there salvation: for neither is there any other name
under heaven, that is given among men, wherein we must be saved” (Acts 4:12).



“He is the mediator of a new covenant” (Hebrews 9:15).

“If any man sin, we have an advocate with the Father, Jesus Christ the
righteous” (1 John 2:1).

“Christ Jesus… who is at the right hand of God, who also maketh intercession
for us.” Christ, not Mary, the Scripture says, is at the right hand of God
making intercession for us (Romans 8:34).

“Wherefore also he is able to save to the uttermost them that draw near unto
God through him, seeing he ever liveth to make intercession for them”
(Hebrews 7:25).

Thus Christ, because He is both God and man, is the only Saviour, the only
Mediator, the only way to God. Not one word is said about Mary, or a pope, or
the priests, or the saints, as mediators. Yet Romanism teaches that there are
many mediators, and the great majority of Roman Catholics, if asked, would
say that our primary approach to God is through the Virgin Mary, and that
only as she begs for us can we enter the presence of God.

The priests detract from the glory of Christ when they teach that Mary is a
mediator. Humanly speaking, that must grieve her who would want all honor to
go to Christ. The priests have no right to place her in such an unscriptural
position. Mary is presented in Scripture as a handmaiden of the Lord who
fulfilled her office in the church according to promise, just as did John the
Baptist and others, but whose work has long since ceased. The great
antithesis is not between Eve and Mary, as Rome sets it forth, but between
Adam and Christ (Romans 5:12-21; 1 Corinthians 15:21-22,45,47). Roman
tradition has so altered the picture of Mary that the Mary found in the New
Testament and the Mary found in the Roman Catholic Church are two different
and conflicting persons. Any fair- minded Roman Catholic knows that his
church gives first place to Mary and that Christ is kept in the background.

The reason that Mary, the saints, or angels cannot act as our priest or
mediator is because they have no sacrifice, nothing to offer in behalf of our
sins. Only a priest with a true sacrifice can serve as mediator between God
and men. Christ alone has a true sacrifice, and He alone can act as our
priest. In this connection Calvin says:

“I deem it indisputable that the papal priesthood is spurious; for it has
been formed in the workshop of men. God nowhere commands a sacrifice to be
offered now to Him for the expiation of sins; nowhere does He command that
priests be appointed for such a purpose. While then the pope ordains his
priests for the purpose of sacrificing, the Apostle [Paul] denies that they
are to be accounted lawful priests.”

(Continued in Chapter VII Mary Part 2.)
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Roman Catholicism By Lorraine Boettner Chapter III The Priesthood
Roman Catholicism By Lorraine Boettner Chapter IV Tradition
Roman Catholicism By Lorraine Boettner Chapter V Peter
Roman Catholicism By Lorraine Boettner Section Two Chapter VI The Papacy
Roman Catholicism By Lorraine Boettner Chapter VII Mary Part 1
Roman Catholicism By Lorraine Boettner Chapter VII Mary Part 2
Roman Catholicism By Lorraine Boettner Chapter VIII The Mass
Roman Catholicism By Lorraine Boettner Chapter IX The Confessional
Roman Catholicism By Lorraine Boettner Chapter X Purgatory
Roman Catholicism By Lorraine Boettner Section Three Chapter XI The
Infallibility of the Pope
Roman Catholicism By Lorraine Boettner Chapter XII Penance, Indulgences:
Salvation by Grace or by Works?
Roman Catholicism By Lorraine Boettner Chapter XIII Ritualism
Roman Catholicism By Lorraine Boettner Chapter XIV Celibacy
Roman Catholicism By Lorraine Boettner Chapter XV Marriage

Who Controls the United States of
America? – By Darryl Eberhart

It is not Zionist or Khazarian Jews – or Israel – or Jewish neo-conservatives
who have been – or are – running the USA, as some folks allege. RATHER,
agents of Papal Rome have been running the USA for over a century!
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What is “The Covenant” of the Book of
Daniel?

The Covenant of the Book of Daniel is referring to the Covenant God made with
Abraham. Jesus confirmed it by preaching the Gospel of grace to the Jews.

God’s Promise to Abraham in Genesis
12:3 is Misinterpreted by Zionists to
Promote Genocide

The misunderstanding of God’s promise to Abraham in Genesis 12:3 has led to
the murder of innocent Palestinians in Gaza.

Who is the Prince of the Covenant of
Daniel 11:22 ?
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One of the problems of interpretation of Bible prophecy is not knowing it was
fulfilled in the past and therefore thinking it is a future event. This is
why the “prince of the covenant” of Daniel chapter 11 is popularly
interpreted to be the Antichrist of the future who makes some kind of peace
deal with the nation of Israel. This kind of interpretation is called
“eisegesis” meaning reading into the text what it is not actually saying.
Eisegesis is the process of interpreting the text in such a way as to
introduce one’s own presuppositions, agendas or biases. It is commonly
referred to as reading into the text. That’s a no-no!

Let’s read Daniel 11:22 in context with verses before and after.

Daniel 11:21  And in his estate shall stand up a vile person, to whom they
shall not give the honour of the kingdom: but he shall come in peaceably, and
obtain the kingdom by flatteries.
22  And with the arms of a flood shall they be overflown from before him, and
shall be broken; yea, also the prince of the covenant.
23  And after the league made with him he shall work deceitfully: for he
shall come up, and shall become strong with a small people.

It’s my observation that contemporary Bible prophecy teachers confuse the
prophecy of Daniel 9:27 with the prophecies of Daniel 11. They are entirely
different! Daniel 9:27 was fulfilled in the ministry of Jesus Christ and His
Apostles during a seven-year period from 27 AD which was the year Jesus
started His ministry of preaching the Gospel to the restored house of Israel
which confirmed the Covenant God made with Abraham, the Covenant of grace
through belief in God’s Word. The Bible says so no less than 3 times!

Romans 4:3  For what saith the scripture? Abraham believed God, and it was
counted unto him for righteousness.

Galatians 3:6  Even as Abraham believed God, and it was accounted to him for
righteousness.

James 2:23  And the scripture was fulfilled which saith, Abraham believed
God, and it was imputed unto him for righteousness: and he was called the
Friend of God.

And the Apostle Paul unequivocally says the Covenant of Daniel 9:27 was



confirmed in Christ!

Galatians 3:17  And this I say, that the covenant, that was confirmed before
of God in Christ,…

I won’t discuss Daniel 9:27 further in this article because I have covered it
in detail a multitude of times on this website. What I want to talk about now
is the problem of combining prophecies that are not related to each other.

Commentary of Daniel chapter 11:21-22 from Adam Clarke (1762 – 26
August 1832), a British Methodist theologian.

Daniel 11:21  And in his estate shall stand up a vile person, to
whom they shall not give the honour of the kingdom: but he shall
come in peaceably, and obtain the kingdom by flatteries.

In his estate shall stand up a vile person — This was Antiochus, surnamed
Epiphanes – the Illustrious. They did not give him the honour of the kingdom:
he was at Athens, on his way from Rome, when his father died; and Heliodorus
had declared himself king, as had several others. But Antiochus came in
peaceably, for he obtained the kingdom by flatteries. He flattered Eumenes,
king of Pergamus, and Attalus his brother, and got their assistance. He
flattered the Romans, and sent ambassadors to court their favour, and pay
them the arrears of the tribute. He flattered the Syrians, and gained their
concurrence; and as he flattered the Syrians, so they flattered him, giving
him the epithet of Epiphanes – the Illustrious. But that he was what the
prophet here calls him, a vile person, is fully evident from what Polybius
says of him, from Athenaeus, lib. v.: “He was every man’s companion: he
resorted to the common shops, and prattled with the workmen: he frequented
the common taverns, and ate and drank with the meanest fellows, singing
debauched songs,” &c., &c. On this account, a contemporary writer, and others
after him, instead of Epiphanes, called him Epimanes – the Madman.

“Antiochus IV Epiphanes (c. 215 BC – November/December 164 BC) was a Greek
Hellenistic king who ruled the Seleucid Empire from 175 BC until his death in
164 BC. He was a son of King Antiochus III the Great. Originally named
Mithradates (alternative form Mithridates), he assumed the name Antiochus
after he ascended the throne. Notable events during Antiochus’s reign include
his near-conquest of Ptolemaic Egypt, his persecution of the Jews of Judea
and Samaria, and the rebellion of the Jewish Maccabees.” – Source: Wikipedia

Daniel 11:22 And with the arms of a flood shall they be overflown
from before him, and shall be broken; yea, also the prince of the
covenant.

And with the arms of a flood — The arms which were overflown before him were
his competitors for the crown. They were vanquished by the forces of Eumenes
and Attalus; and were dissipated by the arrival of Antiochus from Athens,
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whose presence disconcerted all their measures.
The prince of the covenant — This was Onias, the high priest, whom he
removed, and put Jason in his place, who had given him a great sum of money;
and then put wicked Menelaus in his room, who had offered him a larger sum.
Thus he acted deceitfully in the league made with Jason.

Commentary from Albert Barnes (December 1, 1798 – December 24,
1870), who was an American theologian.

Yea, also the prince of the covenant – He also shall be broken and overcome.
There has been some diversity of opinion as to who is meant by “the prince of
the covenant” here. Many suppose that it is the high priest of the Jews, as
being the chief prince or ruler under the “covenant” which God made with
them, or among the “covenant” people. But this appellation is not elsewhere
given to the Jewish high priest, nor is it such as could with much propriety
be applied to him. The reference is rather to the king of Egypt, with whom a
covenant or compact had been made by Antiochus the Great, and who was
supposed to be united, therefore, to the Syrians by a solemn treaty. See
Lengerke, in loc. So Elliott, “Rev.” iv. 133.

Commentary from contemporary Bible teacher.

There’s a prince that’s coming. He’s going to make a covenant and to me, it
just tells you two things. We’re talking about the rise of the Antichrist and
the timing. We finally began the Tribulation, notice verse 23 and after the
league made with him. That’s the Covenant. So he makes a Covenant but he’s a
liar he’s a vile person and after the league made with him, he shall work
deceitfully.

As you can see, this Bible teacher is giving us a futuristic interpretation.
He’s calling the Prince of the Covenant the Antichrist. This is exactly what
I was taught in the 1970s by a Bible prophecy teacher. And this teacher is
also mixing together the prophecies of Daniel 9 with Daniel 11.

Some say a prophecy can have multiple fulfillments but I see no precedent for
that in the Scriptures. Daniel 9:27 was fulfilled 2000 years ago and can
never be repeated.

Albert Barnes and Adam Clarke come much closer to the truth in their
historical interpretation of the Prince of the Covenant than do popular end-
time Bible prophecy teachers of today.

If you were looking for an article on Christmas day about the birth of
Christ, I have nothing better to tell you than to read the Gospel of Luke
chapters one and two and also Isaiah chapter 53. That’s what me and my wife
did for our morning devotions.



Are The Church and Israel Two
Different Peoples of God?

Fundamental to dispensationalism is the idea that God has two different
peoples and He pursues his purposes for them in alternating dispensations.
This is false!

God’s Promise to Physical Israel to
Live in the Land Was Contingent on
Obedience

Christian Zionists claim that God’s promise to give the land of Canaan to
Israel was an unconditional promise for perpetuity. But does the Bible really
say so?
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Munther Isaac’s Speech: “Palestinian
Christian Response to Christian
Zionism” In Text Format

Christian Zionism has ignored us Palestinian Christians at best, demonized us
at worst. Whenever they speak about prophecy and Israel it is as if we don’t
exist!

C.I. Scofield: Father of the Heresy of
Christian Zionism

By Kevin A. Lehmann
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I got this from a PDF file somewhere on https://whtt.org/ It’s one of the
most complete exposés of the origin of Christian Zionism that I’ve ever read.

Does your church teach Christian Zionism and dual covenant theology—a
separate plan of redemption for Jews and Gentiles? Is it truly Scriptural?

Are we under a biblical mandate to support and stand with the modern day
nation of Israel and its war with the Palestinians? Who was Cyrus Scofield,
and how did the publication of his 1909 reference Bible change the tide of
American Christianity?

If you value truth over tradition and facts over fiction, I employ you to
read the following expose by C.E. Carlson . . .

The Zionist-Created Scofield ‘Bible’ The Source Of The Problem In The Mideast
– Part 2 Why Judeo-Christians Support War By C. E. Carlson 12-11-4

The French author, Alexis de Tocqueville, wrote Democracy in America when he
traveled here in the first third of the 19th Century. In ringing tones he
sang the praises of America’s invulnerable strength and spirit. He attributed
its greatness to its citizens’ sense of morality… even with the abundant
church attendances he observed in America. De Tocqueville wrote in French and
is credited with this familiar quote: AMERICA IS GREAT BECAUSE SHE IS GOOD,
AND IF AMERICA EVER CEASES TO BE GOOD, SHE WILL CEASE TO BE GREAT.

De Tocqueville could see the power of America, but he could not have known in
1830 that she was soon to be under an attack aimed at its churches and the
very sense of morality that he extolled.

First, there was a War Between the States, which scarred the powerful young
nation in its strapping youth. A worse attack on America was to commence near
the turn of the 20th century. This was the onset of an attack on American
Christianity that continues unabated against the traditional, Christ-
following church. This attack, which author Gordon Ginn calls “The final
Apostasy,” began with a small very wealthy and determined European political
movement. It had a dream, and the American churches stood in its way.

The World Zionist movement, as its Jewish founders called themselves, had
plans to acquire a homeland for all Jews worldwide, even though most were far
from homeless, and many did not want another home. Not any land would do.
World Zionists wanted a specific property that American Christians called
“the Holy Land.” But if these Zionists read “Democracy in America” or any of
the journals of any of America’s churches, which no doubt they did, they
could not help but know that Jerusalem was not theirs to have. As self-
proclaimed Jews, they were, according to the Christian New Testament, the
persecutors of Christ and most of his early followers, and the engineers of
his crucifixion. America’s traditional churches in the 19th Century would
never stand for a Jewish occupation of Jesus’ homeland.

World Zionist leaders initiated a program to change America and its religious
orientation. One of the tools used to accomplish this goal was an obscure and
malleable Civil War veteran named Cyrus I. Scofield. A much larger tool was a
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venerable, world respected European book publisher–The Oxford University
Press.

The scheme was to alter the Christian view of Zionism by creating and
promoting a pro- Zionist subculture within Christianity. Scofield’s role was
to re-write the King James Version of the Bible by inserting Zionist-friendly
notes in the margins, between verses and chapters, and on the bottoms of the
pages. The Oxford University Press used Scofield, a pastor by then, as the
Editor, probably because it needed such a man for a front. The revised bible
was called the Scofield Reference Bible, and with limitless advertising and
promotion, it became a best-selling “bible” in America and has remained so
for 90 years.

The Scofield Reference Bible was not to be just another translation,
subverting minor passages a little at a time. No, Scofield produced a
revolutionary book that radically changed the context of the King James
Version. It was designed to create a subculture around a new worship icon,
the modern State of Israel, a state that did not yet exist, but which was
already on the drawing boards of the committed, well-funded authors of World
Zionism.

Scofield’s support came from a movement that took root around the turn of the
century, supposedly motivated by disillusionment over what it considered the
stagnation of the mainline American churches. Some of these “reformers” were
later to serve on Scofield’s Editorial Committee.

Scofield imitated a chain of past heretics and rapturists, most of whose
credibility fizzled over their faulty end times prophesies. His mentor was
one John Nelson Darby from Scotland, who was associated with the Plymouth
Brethren Group and who made no less than six evangelical trips to the US
selling what is today called “Darbyism.” It is from Darby that Scofield is
thought to have learned his Christian Zionist theology, which he later
planted in the footnotes of the Scofield Reference Bible. It is possible that
Scofield’s interest in Darbyism was shared by Oxford University Press, for
Darby was known to Oxford University. A History of The Plymouth Brethren By
William Blair Neatby, M.A.

The Oxford University Press owned “The Scofield Reference Bible” from the
beginning, as indicated by its copyright, and Scofield stated he received
handsome royalties from Oxford. Oxford’s advertisers and promoters succeeded
in making Scofield’s bible, with its Christian Zionist footnotes, a standard
for interpreting scripture in Judeo-Christian churches, seminaries, and Bible
study groups. It has been published in at least four editions since its
introduction in 1908 and remains one of the largest selling Bibles ever.

The Scofield Reference Bible and its several clones is all but worshiped in
the ranks of celebrity Christians, beginning with the first media icon,
evangelist, Billy Graham. Of particular importance to the Zionist penetration
of American Christian churches has been the fast growth of national bible
study organizations, such as Bible Study Fellowship and Precept Ministries.
These draw millions of students from not only evangelical fundamentalist
churches, but also from Catholic and mainline Protestant churches and non-



church contacts. These invariably teach forms of “dispensationalism,” which
draw their theory, to various degrees, from the notes in the Oxford Bible.

Among more traditional churches that encourage, and in some cases recommend,
the use of the Scofield Reference Bible is the huge Southern Baptist
Convention of America, whose capture is World Zionism’s crowning achievement.
Our report on Southern Baptist Zionism, entitled “The Cause of the Conflict:
Fixing Blame.

Scofield, whose work is largely believed to be the product of Darby and
others, wisely chose not to change the text of the King James Edition.
Instead, he added hundreds of easy-to-read footnotes at the bottom of about
half of the pages, and as the Old English grammar of the KJV becomes
increasingly difficult for progressive generations of readers, students
become increasingly dependent on the modern language footnotes.

Scofield’s notes weave parts of the Old and New Testaments together as though
all were written at the same time by the same people. This is a favorite
device of modern dispensationalists who essentially weigh all scripture
against the unspoken and preposterous theory that the older it is, the more
authoritative. In many cases the Oxford references prove to be puzzling
rabbit trails leading nowhere, simply diversions. Scofield’s borrowed ideas
were later popularized under the labels and definitions that have evolved
into common usage today–”pre-millennialism,” “dispensationalism,” “Judeo-
Christianity,” and most recently the highly political movement openly called
“Christian Zionism.”

Thanks to the work of a few dedicated researchers, much of the questionable
personal history of Cyrus I. Scofield is available. It reveals he was not a
Bible scholar as one might expect, but a political animal with the charm and
talent for self-promotion of a Bill Clinton. Scofield’s background reveals a
criminal history, a deserted wife, a wrecked family, and a penchant for self-
serving lies. He was exactly the sort of man the World Zionists might hire to
bend Christian thought–a controllable man and one capable of carrying the
secret to his grave. (See The Incredible Scofield and His Book by Joseph M.
Canfield).

Other researchers have examined Scofield’s eschatology and exposed his
original work as apostate and heretic to traditional Christian views. Among
these is a massive work by Stephen Sizer entitled Christian Zionism, Its
History, Theology and Politics, Christ Church Vicarage, Virginia Water, GU25
4LD, England

We Hold These Truths is grateful to these dedicated researchers. Our own
examination of the Oxford Bible has gone in another direction, focusing not
on what Scofield wrote, but on some of the many additions and deletions The
Oxford University Press has continued to make to the Scofield Reference Bible
since his death in 1921. These alterations have further radicalized the
Scofield Bible into a manual for the Christian worship of the State of Israel
beyond what Scofield would have dreamed of. This un-Christian anti-Arab
theology has permitted the theft of Palestine and 54 years of death and
destruction against the Palestinians, with hardly a complaint from the Judeo-



Christian mass media evangelists or most other American church leaders. We
thank God for the exceptions.

It is no exaggeration to say that the 1967 Oxford 4th Edition deifies–makes a
God of–the State of Israel, a state that did not even exist when Scofield
wrote the original footnotes in 1908. This writer believes that, had it not
been for misguided anti-Arab race hatred promoted by Christian Zionist
leaders in America, neither the Gulf War nor the Israeli war against the
Palestinians would have occurred, and a million or more people who have
perished would be alive today.

What proof does WHTT (We Hold These Truths) have to incriminate World Zionism
in a scheme to control Christianity? For proof we offer the words themselves
that were planted in the 1967 Edition, 20 years after the State of Israel was
created in 1947, and 46 years after Scofield’s death. The words tell us that
those who control the Oxford Press recreated a bible to misguide Christians
and sell flaming Zionism in the churches of America.

There is little reason to believe that Scofield knew or cared much about the
Zionist movement, but at some point, he became involved in a close and secret
relationship with Samuel Untermeyer, a New York lawyer whose firm still
exists today and one of the wealthiest and most powerful World Zionists in
America. Untermeyer controlled the unbreakable thread that connected him with
Scofield. They shared a password and a common watering hole–and it appears
that Untermeyer may have been the one who provided the money that Scofield
himself lacked. Scofield’s success as an international bible editor without
portfolio and his lavish living in Europe could only have been accomplished
with financial aid and international influence.

This connection might have remained hidden, were it not for the work of
Joseph M. Canfield, the author and researcher who discovered clues to the
thread in Scofield family papers. But even had the threads connecting
Scofield to Untermeyer and Zionism never been exposed, it would still be
obvious that that connection was there. It is significant that Oxford, not
Scofield, owned the book, and that after Scofield’s death, Oxford accelerated
changes to it. Since the death of its original author and namesake, The
Scofield Reference Bible has gone through several editions. Massive pro-
Zionist notes were added to the 1967 edition, and some of Scofield’s most
significant notes from the original editions were removed where they
apparently failed to further Zionist aims fast enough. Yet this edition
retains the title, “The New Scofield Reference Bible, Holy Bible, Editor C.I.
Scofield.” It’s anti-Arab, Christian subculture theology has made an enormous
contribution to war, turning Christians into participants in genocide against
Arabs in the latter half of the 20th century.

The most convincing evidence of the unseen Zionist hand that wrote the
Scofield notes to the venerable King James Bible is the content of the notes
themselves, for only Zionists could have written them. These notes are the
subject of this paper.

Oxford edited the former 1945 Edition of SRB in 1967, at the time of the Six
Day War when Israel occupied Palestine. The new footnotes to the King James



Bible presumptuously granted the rights to the Palestinians’ land to the
State of Israel and specifically denied the Arab Palestinians any such rights
at all. One of the most brazen and outrageous of these NEWLY INSERTED
footnotes states:

“FOR A NATION TO COMMIT THE SIN OF ANTI-SEMITISM BRINGS INEVITABLE JUDGMENT.”
(page 19-20, footnote (3) to Genesis 12:3.) (our emphasis added)

This statement sounds like something from Ariel Sharon, or the Chief Rabbi in
Tel Aviv, or Theodore Herzl, the founder of Modern Zionism. But these exact
words are found between the covers of the 1967 Edition of the Oxford Bible
that is followed by millions of American churchgoers and students and is used
by their leaders as a source for their preaching and teaching.

There is no word for “anti-Semitism” in the New Testament, nor is it found
among the Ten Commandments. “Sin,” this writer was taught, is a personal
concept. It is something done by individuals in conflict with God’s words,
not by “nations.” Even Sodom did not sin–its people did. The word “judgment”
in the Bible always refers to God’s action. In the Christian New Testament,
Jesus promises both judgment and salvation for believing individuals, not for
“nations.”

There was also no “State of Israel” when Scofield wrote his original notes in
his concocted Scofield Reference Bible in 1908. All references to Israel as a
state were added AFTER 1947, when Israel was granted statehood by edict of
the United Nations. The Oxford University Press simply rewrote its version of
the Christian Bible in 1967 to make antipathy toward the “State of Israel” a
“sin.” Israel is made a god to be worshiped, not merely a “state.” David Ben-
Gurion could not have written it better. Perhaps he did write it!

The Oxford 1967 Edition continues on page 19:

“(2) GOD MADE AN UNCONDITIONAL PROMISE OF BLESSINGS THROUGH ABRAM’S SEED (a)
TO THE NATION OF ISRAEL TO INHERIT A SPECIFIC TERRITORY FOREVER”

“(3) THERE IS A PROMISE OF BLESSING UPON THOSE INDIVIDUALS AND NATIONS WHO
BLESS ABRAM’S DESCENDANTS, AND A CURSE LAID UPON THOSE WHO PERSECUTE THE
JEWS.” (Page 19, 1967 Edition Genesis 12:1-3)

This bequeath is joined to an Oxford prophesy that never occurs in the Bible
itself:

“IT HAS INVARIABLY FARED ILL WITH THE PEOPLE WHO HAVE PERSECUTED THE JEW,
WELL WITH THOSE WHO HAVE PROTECTED HIM.” and “THE FUTURE WILL STILL MORE
REMARKABLY PROVE THIS PRINCIPLE”(footnote (3) bottom of page19-20Genesis
12:3)

None of these notes appeared in the original Scofield Reference Bible or in
the 1917 or 1945 editions. The state of Israel DID NOT EXIST in 1945, and
according to the best dictionaries of the time, the word “Israel” only
referred to a particular man and an ancient tribe, which is consistent with
the Bible text. See “Israel,” Webster’s New International Dictionary 2nd
(1950) Edition.



All of this language, including the prophecy about the future being really
bad for those who “persecute the Jews,” reflects and furthers the goals of
the Anti-Defamation League, which has a stated goal of creating an
environment where opposing the State of Israel is considered “anti-Semitism,”
and “anti-Semitism” is a “hate crime” punishable by law. This dream has
become a reality in the Christian Zionist churches of America. Only someone
with these goals could have written this footnote.

The State of Israel’s legal claims to Arab lands are based on the United
Nations Partitioning Agreement of 1947, which gave the Jews only a fraction
of the land they have since occupied by force. But when this author went to
Israel and asked various Israelis where they got the right to occupy
Palestine, each invariably said words to the effect that “God gave it to us.”
This interpretation of Hebrew scripture stems from the book of Genesis and is
called the “Abrahamic Covenant”. It is repeated several times and begins with
God’s promise to a man called Abraham who was eventually to become the
grandfather of a man called “Israel:”

“[2] AND I WILL MAKE OF THEE A GREAT NATION, AND I WILL BLESS THEE, AND MAKE
THY NAME GREAT; AND THOU SHALL BE A BLESSING:”

“[3] AND I WILL BLESS THEM THAT BLESS THEE, AND CURSE HIM THAT CURSETH THEE:
AND IN THEE SHALL ALL FAMILIES OF THE EARTH BE BLESSED.” Genesis 12:3, King
James Edition.

It is upon this promise to a single person that modern Israeli Zionists base
their claims to what amounts to the entire Mid-East. Its logic is roughly the
equivalent of someone claiming to be the heir to the John Paul Getty estate
because the great man had once sent a letter to someone’s cousin seven times
removed containing the salutation “wishing you my very best.” In “Sherry’s
War,” We Hold These Truths provides a common sense discussion of the
Abrahamic Covenant and how millions of Christians are taught to misunderstand
it.

It is tempting to engage in academic arguments to show readers the lack of
logic in Scofield’s theology, which has led followers of Christ so far
astray. It seems all too easy to refute the various Bible references given in
support of Scofield’s strange writings. But we will resist the temptation to
do this, because others have already done it quite well, and more importantly
because it leads us off our course.

It is also inviting to dig into Scofield’s sordid past as Canfield has done,
revealing him to be a convicted felon and probable pathological liar, but we
leave that to others, because our interest is not in Scofield’s life, but in
saving the lives of millions of innocent people who are threatened by the
continuing Zionist push for perpetual war.

Instead, we will examine the words on their face. The words in these 1967
footnotes are Zionist propaganda that has been tacked onto the text of a
Christian Bible. Most of them make no sense, except to support the Zionist
State of Israel in its war against the Palestinians and any other wars it may
enter into. In this purpose, Zionism has completely succeeded. American



Judeo-Christians, more recently labeled “Christian Zionists,” have remained
mute during wars upon Israel’s enemies in Palestine, Iraq, Afghanistan,
Bosnia and elsewhere. It is past time to stop the spilling of more blood,
some of it Christian blood.

Now, for evidence of the intent of the Zionist deception of Christians, let
us examine some Scofield’s notes THAT HAVE BEEN ALTERED OR REMOVED by Oxford
after his death. In 1908 Scofield wrote in 1908:

“THE CONTRAST, ‘I KNOW THAT YE ARE ABRAHAM’S SEED’ – ‘IF YE WERE ABRAHAM’S
CHILDREN’ IS THAT BETWEEN THE NATURAL AND THE SPIRITUAL POSTERITY OF ABRAHAM.
THE ISRAELITISH PEOPLE AND ISHMAELITISH PEOPLE ARE THE FORMER; ALL WHO ARE
‘OF THE PRECIOUS FAITH WITH ABRAHAM,’ WHETHER JEWS OR GENTILES, ARE THE
LATTER (ROM 9, 6-8; GAL, 4-14. SEE ‘ABRAHAMIC COVENANT’ GEN 15, 18, NOTE).” (
Scofield’s 1945 page 1127, note to John 8:39)

Compare that with the Oxford note substituted in the 1967 Edition:

“8:37 ALL JEWS ARE NATURAL DESCENDANTS OF ABRAHAM, BUT ARE NOT NECESSARILY
HIS SPIRITUAL POSTERITY, CP Rom 9-6-8, Gal 3: 6-14″ (Note (1) P1136, Oxford
1967 Edition, note to Jn 8:37.)

How, pray tell, can “all Jews” be “natural descendants of Abraham,” a
Chaldean who lived some 3000 years ago? Persons of all races are Jews and new
Jews are being converted every day from every race. One might as well say all
Lutherans are the natural descendants of Martin Luther; or that all Baptists
come from the loins of John the Baptist. This note could only have been
written by an Israeli patriot, for no one else would have a vested interest
in promoting this genetic nonsense. Shame on those who accept this racism; it
is apostate Christianity.

The original Scofield note was far out of line with traditional Christianity
in 1908 and should have been treated as heresy then. Yet Scofield had failed
to go far enough for the Zionists. Scofield clearly recognized what the book
of Genesis states, that the sons of Ishmael are co-heirs to Abraham’s ancient
promise. Did not Scofield say “the Israelitish people and Ishmaelitish people
are…the natural posterity of Abraham”? The Oxford Press simply waited for
Scofield to die and changed it as they wished.

And what is it that Scofield said that did not satisfy the Zionists who
rewrote the Oxford 1967 Edition?

The answer is an easy one. Most Arab and Islamic scholars consider Arabs in
general and the Prophet Mohamed in particular to be direct descendants of
Ishmael, Abraham’s first son and older half-brother of Isaac, whose son Jacob
was later to become known as “Israel.” Many Arabs believe that through
Ishmael they are co-heirs to Abraham’s promise, and they correctly believe
that present-day Israelis have no Biblical right to steal their land. Jewish
Talmudic folklore also speaks of Ishmael, so the Zionists apparently felt
they had to alter how Christians viewed the two half brothers in order to
prevent Christians from siding with the Arabs over the land theft.



The Zionists solved this dilemma by inserting a senseless footnote in the
1967 (Oxford) Scofield Reference Bible which, in effect, substitutes the word
“Jews” for the words “The Israelitish people and Ishmaelitish people,” as
Scofield originally wrote it. The Israelitish and Ishmaelitish people lived
3000 years ago, but the Zionists want to claim the Arabs’ part of the
presumed birthright right now! Read it again; “all Jews are natural
descendants of Abraham, but are not necessarily his spiritual posterity.”

And there is more of such boondogglery in the Oxford bible. On the same page
1137 we find yet another brand new Zionist-friendly note referring to the New
Testament book of John 8:37.

“(2) 8:44 THAT THIS SATANIC FATHERHOOD CANNOT BE LIMITED TO THE PHARISEES IS
MADE CLEAR IN 1Jn3:8-10″ (note SRB 1967 Edition, P1137 to John 8:44)

Let us look at the verse Oxford is trying to soften, wherein Jesus is
speaking directly to the Pharisees, who were the Jewish leaders of his day,
and to no one else:

“YE ARE OF YOUR FATHER THE DEVIL, AND THE LUST OF YOUR FATHER YE WILL DO. HE
WAS A MURDERER FROM THE BEGINNING, AND ABODE NOT IN THE TRUTH, BECAUSE THERE
IS NO TRUTH IN HIM. WHEN HE SPEAKEST A LIE, HE SPEAKEST OF HIS OWN; FOR HE IS
A LIAR, AND THE FATHER OF IT.” John 8:44 King James Ed.)

Those are plain words. No wonder the Zionists wanted to dilute what Jesus
said. Not only did Oxford add a new footnote in 1967, but they inserted no
less than four reference cues into the King James sacred text, directing
readers to their specious, apostate footnotes. It seems the Zionists cannot
deny what Jesus said about Pharisees, but they do not want to bear the burden
of being “sons of Satan” all by themselves. Now here’s the text of the verse
to which Oxford refers in order to try to solve this problem:

“HE THAT COMMITETH SIN IS OF THE DEVIL; FOR THE DEVIL SINNETH FROM THE
BEGINNING. FOR THIS PURPOSE THE SON OF GOD WAS MANIFESTED, THAT HE MIGHT
DESTROY THE WORK OF THE DEVIL.” (1Jn 3:8.King James Edition)

Fine, but this verse, spoken by Jesus to His followers in a speech about
avoiding sin, in no way supports Oxford’s argument that Jesus was not talking
directly to and about the Pharisee leaders when he called them “Sons of
Satan” in John 8:44. It is a different book written at a different time to a
different audience. This is typical Christian Zionist diversion.

To find out to whom Jesus is speaking you must read the rest of John 8, not
something from another book. Furthermore, John 8:44 is only one of some 77
verses where Jesus confronted the Pharisees by name and in many cases
addressed them as “satanic” and as “vipers.” Oxford simply ignores most of
these denunciations by Jesus, adding no notes at all, and the Christian
Zionists go along without question.

These are a few examples of Zionist perversions of scripture that have shaped
the doctrine of America’s most politically powerful religious subculture, the
“Christian Zionists” as Ariel Sharon calls them, or the dispensationalists,



as intellectual followers call themselves, or the Judeo-Christians as our
politically-correct politicians describe themselves. Today’s Mid-East wars
are not caused by the predisposition of the peoples, who are no more warlike
than any human tribes. Without the pandering to Jewish and Zionist interests
that is carried out by this subculture–the most vocal being the celebrity
Christian evangelists–there would be no such wars, for there is not enough
support for war outside of organized Zionist Christianity.

Reverend Stephen Sizer of Christ Church,Christ Church Vicarage, Virginia
Water, GU25 4LD, England is perhaps the most dedicated new scholar writing
about the Scofield Bible craze, popularly known as Christian Zionism. He has
quipped, “Judging Christianity by looking at the American Evangelists is kind
of like judging the British by watching Benny Hill.”

Reverend Sizer’s remark brings to mind another Benny; his name is Benny Hinn,
not a British comic, but an American evangelist spouting inflammatory hate-
filled words aimed at Muslims everywhere. Hinn was speaking to the applause
of an aroused crowd of thousands in the American Airline Center in Dallas
when he shocked two Ft. Worth Star Telegram religious reporters covering the
July 3d event by announcing, “We are on God’s side,” speaking of Palestine.
He shouted, “This is not a war between Jews and Arabs.. It is a war between
God and the Devil.” Lest there be any doubt about it, Hinn was talking about
a blood war in which the Israelis are “God” and the Palestinians are “the
Devil.”

Benny Hinn is one of hundreds of acknowledged Christian Zionists who have no
problem spouting outright race hatred and who join in unconditional support
for Israel without regard for which or how many of Israel’s enemies are
killed or crippled. His boldness stems from his knowledge that the vast
majority of professing Christians from whom he seeks his lavish support-the
Judeo-Christians, or Christian Zionists–do not shrink at his words, because
they have been conditioned to accept them, just as Roman citizens learned to
accept Christian persecution, even burning alive, under Nero. Several
evangelists in attendance affirmed their agreement with Hinn – “the line
between Christians and Muslims is the difference between good and evil.”

An amazing number of professing Christians are in agreement with the
fanatical likes of Hinn, including Gary Bauer, Ralph Reed, James Dobson and
hundreds more. Yet Hinn’s profit-seeking fanaticism is not as shocking as
that of men like Richard Land of the Southern Baptist Convention who occupy
the highest positions in the area of conservative religious thought. Land may
have stopped short of branding all Muslims as devils, but he attacked their
leader and Prophet and stated that, according to Baptist Bible
interpretation, the Palestinian people have no legal rights to property in
Palestine. See our discussion of Southern Baptists entitled “The Cause of the
Conflict: Fixing Blame.”

The more politically conservative and libertarian the speaker expressing
hatred for Islam, the more shocking the statement sounds. One example is
Samuel Blumenfeld, a veteran textbook author and advocate of home education.
His attack on Islam in a story entitled “Religion and Satanism” in the April
2002 conservative, Calvinist Chalcedon Report leaves little room for civil



liberties and freedom of thought. He writes, “Islam is a religion ruled by
Satan,” and asks, “Can anyone under the influence of Satan be trusted?”
Blumenfeld shows poor judgment and a lack of morality when he allows phrases
such as “willing agents of Satan,” “another manifestation of Satanism” and
“the willingness of Muslims to believe blatant lies,” to spill from his pen.

How can anyone interpret these words by Land, Hinn, Blumenfeld, and yes, our
own President, as anything less than race hatred? Who would make such
generalized and transparently false statements against any other minority
except Muslims?

About 100 million American Christians need to recover their true faith in
Christ Jesus, who never denounced any individual on account of his group.
Jesus even tried to save the Pharisees, and only denounced them when they
showed themselves to be deceivers. There is not a word in the New Testament
that urges any follower of Jesus to murder one child in Iraq or condemn
Palestine to death. Race hatred is a Zionist, not a Christian, strategy.

Christian Zionism may be the most bloodthirsty apostasy in the entire history
of Christianity or any other religion. Shame on its leaders: they have
already brought the blood of untold numbers of innocent people down upon the
spires and prayer benches of America’s churches.

Share this article with pastors and church leaders, especially lay leaders.
We ask every Muslim and Jew who reads it to do the same. You might wish to
suspend giving money to any organizations that preach Zionist race hatred in
any form, especially under the cover Jesus Christ. And lastly, We Hold These
Truths invites your informed comments and questions.

Listen to: Kulture Klash II, How Oxford University Press and CI Scofield
stole the Christian Bible, WHTT “Internet Talk Radio” – also available on
tape. Copyright 2002, may be reproduced in full with permission. We Hold
These Truths (WHTT) P.O. Box 14491 Scottsdale, AZ 85267

How Many Years Were the Children of
Israel In Bondage to Pharaoh?

This chart is based partly on Galatians 3:16-17.
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The YouTube video explains why the Children of Israel could not have been in
Egypt for 430 years as the King James Version, all modern Bible versions, and
the Jews themselves say.

This video has lots of charts which means it’s better for you to see the
video than for me to post a transcription of the entire text. But just to
inspire you to want to watch it, let me tell you it gives clear biblical
reasons why the King James Version and other translations based on the Jewish
Masoretic text of Exodus 12:40 cannot be correct.

As you see from the list below, not only the KJV, but even modern
translations say the children of Israel 430 years. All these translations are
based on the Masoretic text. Please bare with me for I will prove with
Scripture how that cannot be so.

Translations of Exodus 12:40 based on the Masoretic Text

King James Bible
Now the sojourning of the children of Israel, who dwelt in Egypt, was four
hundred and thirty years.

New International Version
Now the length of time the Israelite people lived in Egypt was 430 years.

English Standard Version
The time that the people of Israel lived in Egypt was 430 years.

Berean Standard Bible
Now the duration of the Israelites’ stay in Egypt was 430 years.

New American Standard Bible
Now the time that the sons of Israel had lived in Egypt was 430 years.

NASB 1995
Now the time that the sons of Israel lived in Egypt was four hundred and
thirty years.

American Standard Version
Now the time that the children of Israel dwelt in Egypt was four hundred and
thirty years.

English Revised Version
Now the sojourning of the children of Israel, which they sojourned in Egypt,
was four hundred and thirty years.

International Standard Version
Now the time that the Israelis lived in Egypt was 430 years.

New American Bible
The time the Israelites had stayed in Egypt was four hundred and thirty
years.



The English translation of Exodus 12:40 from the Septuagint

And the sojourning of the children of Israel, while they sojourned in the
land of Egypt and the land of Chanaan, four hundred and thirty years.

Notice the extra words in the Septuagint? This makes sense because the
Apostle Paul clearly says the Law given by Moses was 430 years from the time
God made His Covenant with Abraham!

Galatians 3:16  Now to Abraham and his seed were the promises made. He saith
not, And to seeds, as of many; but as of one, And to thy seed, which is
Christ.
17  And this I say, that the covenant, that was confirmed before of God in
Christ, the law, which was four hundred and thirty years after, cannot
disannul, that it should make the promise of none effect.

In order words, the Law was given to Moses 430 years after God made the
promises to Abraham after he entered the land of Canaan. Therefore, the 430
years of Exodus 12:40 must include the time Abraham was Canaan. And that
means the length of time the children of Israel was in bondage to Pharaoh was
much less than 430 years. The YouTube explains how it may have been only a
little over 100 years.

I hope this inspires you to watch the video because it also explains how Shem
could not have lived to the time of Abraham as the KJV and all English Bibles
indicate. The Jewish rabbis today says that Melchizedek who Abraham met is
Shem, and therefore what Hebrews chapter 5 says about Jesus Christ being a
priest after the order of Melchizedek is false. But according to the
Septuagint, Shem died 500 years before Abraham!

I’m still sticking to the KJV as the best English translation of the Bible.
For Christians, the New Testament, the New Covenant holds more importance
than the Old Testament, the Old Covenant. The New Testament of the KJV was
translated from Textus Receptus which is the best available manuscript of the
New Testament.

Why Is God Not Blessing America?
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What is happening today under the Biden administration is simply shocking!
The enemies of God, Christ, and the Bible have created a new ideology called
“Woke” that teaches everything contrary to what the Bible teaches! The
southern border is being flooded with illegal immigrants, inflation is
higher, the cost of energy has increased, the middle class is getting smaller
and smaller, civil liberties in especially the Blue States are trampled upon
in the name of public health with unconstitutional and even illegal vaccine
mandates (according to the Nuremberg Code), and parents who object to their
children being taught the Critical Race Theory are being called “domestic
terrorists”. I’m sure that most Republicans, perhaps some honest Democrats,
and most conservatives and Christians can add many more problems to the list
that America is facing today. And why is this happening? I submit to you that
one of the reasons God is not blessing America with good leadership is
because of America’s support for the nation of Israel! Does that shock you?
It would shock you if you hold the doctrine of so-called “Christian Zionism.”
Christians who support physical Israel have been misled by antichrists! Why
do I think so? Because the Bible tells us we should not bless those who
reject the doctrine of Christ!

2 John 1:9  Whosoever transgresseth, and abideth not in the doctrine of
Christ, hath not God. He that abideth in the doctrine of Christ, he hath
both the Father and the Son.
10  ¶If there come any unto you, and bring not this doctrine, receive
him not into your house, neither bid him God speed:
11  For he that biddeth him God speed is partaker of his evil deeds.

The prophecy of Genesis 12:3 was not toward physical Israel but
to Abraham and his spiritual children

If you don’t think so, please consider what the Scriptures below have to say.

Genesis 12:3 And I will bless them that bless thee (Abraham), and curse
him that curseth thee (Abraham): and in thee (Abraham) shall all
families of the earth be blessed.

Galatians 3:14 That the BLESSING OF ABRAHAM might come on the Gentiles
through Jesus Christ; that we might receive the promise of the Spirit



through faith.

Galatians 3:16 Now to Abraham and his seed were the promises made. He
saith not, And to seeds, as of many; but as of one, And to thy seed,
which is CHRIST.

Galatians 3:29 And if ye be Christ’s, THEN are ye (all those who call on
Jesus Christ to be saved) Abraham’s seed, and heirs according to the
promise.

Revelation 19:10b
… for the testimony of Jesus is the spirit of prophecy.

Christian Zionism is an oxymoron.

I want to thank pastor Chuck Baldwin of Liberty Fellowship for his good
teaching on this subject which inspired me to write this article.

Who Are The True Citizens of Israel?
Those in Christ Jesus!

The saints are those people who are sanctified in Christ Jesus be they Jews
or Gentiles!
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Did God really tell Abraham to
Sacrifice Isaac?

The answer is NO! Not according to the 1611 King James version of the English
Bible!

Genesis 22:2  And he said, Take now thy son, thine only son Isaac,
whom thou lovest, and get thee into the land of Moriah; and offer
him there for a burnt offering upon one of the mountains which I
will tell thee of.

The KJV says only to “offer” Isaac as a sacrifice, not to actually do it.
Abraham obeyed God and did exactly what He said, He offered Isaac for a burnt
offering, for a sacrifice.

Genesis 22:9  And they came to the place which God had told him of;
and Abraham built an altar there, and laid the wood in order, and
bound Isaac his son, and laid him on the altar upon the wood.

Abraham apparently thought, meaning assumed God meant for him to kill his son
also, but that is not exactly what God said. Rather than actually draw a
knife on Isaac, He could have told God.

“OK Lord, I offered up Isaac as a sacrifice. Here he is lying tied up on the
wood on the altar I made. Now what?”

But according to the New International Version, (NIV), the answer to the
question in the title of this article is YES, God commanded Abraham to
sacrifice Isaac.

Genesis 22:2 Then God said, “Take your son, your only son, whom you
love—Isaac—and go to the region of Moriah. Sacrifice him there as a
burnt offering on a mountain I will show you.” New International
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Version (NIV)

The NIV is the only translation I found so far that actually says to do it,
to sacrifice Isaac. The Good News Bible doesn’t say that, not even the RSV
says it.

Think this is splitting hairs? Isn’t there a difference between merely
offering something as a sacrifice, and actually sacrificing it? I think there
is.

I’m writing this because the NIV has surpassed the KJV as the most popular
English Bible though it is full of errors!

Examples of errors in the NIV
In Isaiah 14:12, the NIV omits the name Lucifer and refers to him as “morning
star” which is a title the Book of Revelation attributes to Jesus Christ!

How you have fallen from
heaven, morning star, son of
the dawn! You have been cast
down to the earth, you who
once laid low the nations!

How art thou fallen from
heaven, O Lucifer, son of the
morning! how art thou cut
down to the ground, which
didst weaken the nations!

Revelation 22:16 says that Jesus is the morning star!

Revelation 22:16  I Jesus have sent mine angel to testify unto you
these things in the churches. I am the root and the offspring of
David, and the bright and morning star. -KJV

The NIV advocates striking your body to hurt it.

1 Corinthians 9:27 No, I strike a blow to my body and make it my
slave so that after I have preached to others, I myself will not be
disqualified for the prize.

This is what some cloistered Roman Catholic monks do, and what some Islamic
people do. They flagellate themselves thinking this will bring them
righteousness. Martin Luther, before God’s Word enlightened him about the
Grace and Righteousness of Christ, used to also flagellate himself. But does
the Bible really tell believers to do that? The same Scripture in the KJV
doesn’t say so!

1 Corinthians 9:27  But I keep under my body, and bring it into
subjection: lest that by any means, when I have preached to others,
I myself should be a castaway. — KJV



I’m grateful to Pastor Mike Hoggard for pointing out the difference between
the KJV and NIV in Genesis 22:2 and 1 Corinthians 9:27, and for teaching the
importance of the KJV as the only trustworthy translation of God’s Word in
the English language.
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